# IEMed. MEDITERRANEAN YEARBOOK

2021



#### **European Institute of the Mediterranean (IEMed)**

#### **Consortium formed by:**

Generalitat de Catalunya Ministerio de Asuntos Exteriores, Unión Europea y Cooperación Ajuntament de Barcelona

#### **Board of Trustees - Business Council:**

#### **Corporate Sponsors**

Banc Sabadell CaixaBank Iberia Port de Barcelona Port de Tarragona

#### **Partner Institutions**

Cambra Oficial de Comerç, Indústria i Navegació de Barcelona ESADE Foment del Treball Nacional IESE Business School PIMEC Societat Econòmica Barcelonesa d'Amics del País

# IEMed. MEDITERRANEAN YEARBOOK

2021



#### **IEMed Mediterranean Yearbook** 2021

Director

Senén Florensa

Coordination

Jordi Padilla

**Editorial Team** 

Hugo Gallego

Collaborators

Núria Esparza, Justine Leïla Belaïd, Elena Romanin

#### **Advisory Council**

Haizam Amirah-Fernández - Youssef Cherif - Laura Feliu - Giorgia Giovannetti - Miguel Hernando de Larramendi - Kristina Kausch - Bichara Khader - Erwan Lannon - Marc Pierini - Eduard Soler - Jordi Vaquer

#### With the support of:



European Institute of the Mediterranean (IEMed) Girona 20 08010 Barcelona www.iemed.org

ISSN: 1698-3068

Translation: Teresa Puig Gros (coordination) - Catalina Girona Arguimbau - Kari Eliza Friedenson - Jay Noden

Depositing of duty copies: B. 38.404-2004

Layout and printing: Addenda

The opinions expressed in the articles do not necessarily reflect the views of the IEMed. Border illustration and use of maps do not guarantee the absence of errors, neither imply necessarily their recognition by the editorial team nor by the institution it represents.

	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	о 6
	<u>၀</u>
	<u>စ</u>
	<u>е</u>
	<u>е</u>
	<u>e</u> 0
	<u> </u>
	pleo
	pleo
	o algr
	able o
	able o
	aple o
	apleo
	lable o
	lable o
	lable o
===	lable o
===	lable o
=	lable o
	lable o
=	lable o

Ŋ

 ${\sf IEMed}$ . Mediterranean Yearbook 2021

Senén Florensa, President of the Executive Committee, European Institute of the Mediterranean, Barcelona	
of the Mediterranean, Darcelona	9
Perspectives	
H.E. Nasser Kamel, Secretary General, Union for the Mediterranean, Barcelona	13
Keys	
Euro-Mediterranean Dimension of the New European Policies	
The Externalization of EU Policies in the Renewed Partnership with the Southern	
Neighbourhood: The Potential Impact of the New Mediterranean Agenda,	
Erwan Lannon	17
The Green Transition: A New and Shared Paradigm in the EU Partnership with the	
Southern Neighbourhood?, Anna Herranz-Surrallés	24
A Renewed Focus on Investment, Competitiveness and Jobs: A New Normal	
in Euro-Mediterranean Cooperation?, Chahir Zaki	32
Strengthening the Social Dimension of the Euro-Mediterranean Partnership through Social	
Economy Enterprises: Lending Meaning to the "People-Centred" Approach,	
Juan Antonio Pedreño Frutos	41
Applying Europe's Digital Agenda in Mediterranean Partner Countries: Opportunities	
and Pitfalls, <i>Manuel Langendorf</i>	46
The Geopolitical Chessboard in the Mediterranean: Ten Years After the Arab Spring	
The Biden Administration and the Mediterranean: Interests and Policies in Search of	
an Overall Strategy, <i>Paul Salem</i>	53
Normalization of Arab Countries with Israel: Regional Geopolitical Aspects of the Agreements,	
Marwan Muasher	58
Russia in the Mediterranean and the Middle East, Mark N. Katz	62
China's Interests in the Middle East and North Africa, Erzsébet N. Rózsa	68
Turkey and Tensions in the Eastern Mediterranean	
The Narrow Path forward between the European Union and Turkey, Marc Pierini	74
Eastern Mediterranean Energy and Regional Cooperation: 2021 Outlook,	
Michaël Tanchum	80

**Table of Contents** 

**F**OREWORD

N	ligrations in the Mediterranean	
	EU Pact on Migration and Asylum. Implementation, Impact and Consequences in the	
	Euro-Mediterranean Context, Steve Peers	
	The Instrumentalization of Migration in the Euro-Mediterranean Area: Between Past	
	and Present, Jean-Pierre Cassarino	
	Oossier: The Mediterranean in Times of Multi-level Crisis: Pandemics,	
	MOBILIZATIONS AND HOPES FOR CHANGE	
	Social Unrest, Crises Aggravated by the Pandemic and Pending Revolutions in Arab	
	Countries, Haizam Amirah-Fernández	
	Post-corona Public Debt: A Challenge for Fiscal and Social Policies in the Euro Area,	
	Paweł Tokarski	
	Runaway Public Debt in Mediterranean Countries: Is It Manageable?, Simon Neaime and Isabelle Gaysset	
	Youth, Political Activism and Resilience in Tunisia, Mohamed Kerrou	
	The Mediterranean Region: A Hotspot of Inequalities in the Aftermath of COVID-19,	
	Farah Al Shami	
	Risks and Opportunities of the Post-Pandemic Recovery in the Mediterranean Region,	
	Blanca Moreno-Dodson and Constantin Tsakas	
	Generational Inequality. The Youth and the Pandemic in the Euro-Mediterranean Region:	
	The Toll, the Risks, the Opportunities and the Perspectives, Loubna H. Skalli	
	Country Profiles	
	Seographical Overview	
E	U Mediterranean Countries	
	The Cyprus Conflict: New Tensions in the Eastern Mediterranean, <i>Thomas Diez</i>	
	Outlawing Golden Dawn: Dealing with Right-Wing Extremism in Greece, Georgios Samaras	
V	Vestern Balkans	
	The Geopolitics of Pandemic-related Assistance to the Western Balkans, <i>Nikolaos Tzifakis</i> Re-examining Two Key Accession Processes: The Cases of North Macedonia and Serbia,	
	Beáta Huszka	
V	MPCs. Maghreb	
	Morocco at the Crossroads: New Policies, Old Practices, Ángela Suárez-Collado	
	Algeria: Two Years after the Hirak, Deadlock?, Cherif Dris	
	Tunisia, 10 Years after the Promising Spring: The Harsh Realities of the Democratic	
	Transition, Zyed Krichen	
	Libya: General Overview of the Country, <i>Tarek Megerisi</i>	
_	Mauritania: Changing to Remain the Same?, Noel Foster	
Λ	MPCs. Middle East and Turkey	
	Egypt: Between Internal Fragilities and Regional Ambitions, Alessia Melcangi	
	Jordan: A Centenary in Sombre Mood, with Cautious Hope for Reform, <i>Edmund Ratka</i>	
	Is Lebanon Still Redeemable?, Joseph Bahout	
	Is Lebanon Still Redeemable?, Joseph Bahout	

Praxis of Palestinian Democracy: The Elections that Never Were and the Events of May 2021,		
Itxaso Domínguez de Olazábal	217	
Syria's Troubled Military Status Quo, Thomas Pierret	221	
Whatever It Takes: When Foreign Policy Becomes the Key for Staying in Power,		
Ilke Toygür	225	
The Euro-Mediterranean Partnership and Other Actors		se,
The 5+5 Dialogue after 30 years: Prospects and Challenges for Western Mediterranean		tent
Cooperation, Roger Albinyana and Matías Ibáñez	228	Con
The United States and Iran: From Past Complicity to the Fight against the "Satans",		e of
Bichara Khader	233	Table of Contents
Strategic Sectors		
Security & Politics		
Alliances with Violent Non-State Actors in Middle East Conflicts: Between Theory and		
Practice, Carmit Valensi	239	
Artificial Intelligence/Machine Learning and Cyber Command as a Tool of War:		
A New Method in the Mediterranean Battlefield?, Firas Sassi	243	
Economy & Territory		
Covid-19 and Soaring Unemployment in the Mediterranean, Aomar Ibourk	249	
The Collapse of Mass Tourism: An Opportunity to Reflect on the Future of the Mediterranean		
Model and to Rethink Its Viability, Marco Cocciarini	257	
The Education Paradox in the Southern and Eastern Mediterranean – Youth, Human Capital		
and Transition to Work, <i>Nicola Scarrone</i>	260	
Impact of COVID-19 on Health Systems in the Mediterranean, Fadi El-Jardali	267	2
Food Security in the Mediterranean Region: Ensuring Food Supplies in Times of Pandemic,		
Michel Petit	272	
Aquaculture in the Mediterranean, Natacha Carvalho and Jordi Guillen	276	
Covid-19 and Mediterranean Cities: What Will Remain? Or Covid-19 as Experienced		
in Mediterranean Cities: Lessons and Challenges for a Sustainable Recovery,		
Pierre-Arnaud Barthel	282	
New Transport Challenges in the Western Mediterranean in the Wake of Covid-19: Policies,		
Uncertainties and Tools, Jordi Selfa Clemente and Alberto Palacios Cobeta	285	
A Post-Carbon Energy Economy: Implications for the Mediterranean Countries,		
Silvana Bartoletto	291	
Culture & Society		
Digital Education in the Mediterranean. State of the Art and Barriers towards Cooperation		
and Collaboration, Sihem Hamlaoui and Adem Salhi	295	_
Arab Public Feelings about Normalization of Arab Countries with Israel, <i>Michael Robbins</i>	300	202
Gender at the Intersection: Intersectional Feminisms to Understand the Present of the		ok ;
Mediterranean, Meritxell Joan Rodríguez	303	arbo
Beyond Talent Partnerships: Boosting Legal Mobility under the New EU Migration Pact,	000	Š
Jan Schneider	308	neal
Migrants from Lebanon Continue to Set Their Sights on Cyprus, but for Most It Is	04.4	erra
a Hopeless Mission, <i>Abby Sewell</i>	314	IEMed. Mediterranean Yearbook 2021
Towards a Renewed Euro-Mediterranean Partnership: The Cultural Dimension of		<b>d.</b> ∑
Sustainable Development in the Aftermath of the COVID-19 Pandemic,	040	Me
Alessandro Giovanni Lamonica	318	ш

Investments in Cultural Infrastructure in the Gulf Countries, <i>Suzi Mirgani</i>	322
of the Crisis of Politics in the MENA Region, Sarah Ben Néfissa	325
APPENDICES	
Maps	329
Chronologies	
Chronology of Major Conflicts and Political Events	347
Chronology of Events in Israel and Palestine	383
Euromed Chronology	393
Other Cooperation Initiatives in the Mediterranean	416
Mediterranean Electoral Observatory	428
Cooperation in the Mediterranean	
European Union Cooperation	430
Spanish Cooperation in the Mediterranean	435
Migration in the Mediterranean	437
Commercial Relations of the Mediterranean Countries	441
Signature of Multilateral Treaties and Conventions	445
The Mediterranean in Brief	447
<b>Definitions</b>	475
List of the Organisms Consulted for Drawing up Tables, Graphics and Maps	482
Country Abbreviations in Graphics and Maps	485
Acronyms and Abbreviations	486
Index of Tables	491
Index of Charts	493
Index of Maps	495
Authors	497

#### Geographical Overview | MPCs. Middle East and Turkey

## Egypt: Between Internal Fragilities and Regional Ambitions

#### Alessia Melcangi

TT Assistant Professor, La Sapienza University of Rome Non-resident Senior Fellow, Atlantic Council

Hit hard by the Covid-19 pandemic, the Egypt of President Abdel Fattah al-Sisi is now having to reckon with the political and socio-economic consequences of the health emergency that risks aggravating what is already a difficult situation. In fact, the pandemic has been a fundamental test for the Egyptian economy which, in March 2020, was consolidating a series of reforms thanks to an economic recovery loan agreed upon in 2016 with the International Monetary Fund (IMF). While maintenance of these reforms and a renewed IMF loan of US\$ 5.2 billion obtained in late June 2020 (Reuters, 2020) helped push economic growth in a period of global recession, at the same time these measures were unable to provide a strong social safety net for the most vulnerable groups in Egyptian society, the hardest hit by the pandemic.

#### A Risky Non-alignment between Public Expenditure Priorities and Social Needs

According to recent research conducted by Egypt's Central Agency for Public Mobilization and Statistics (CAPMAS), the country's poverty rate declined to 29.7% in 2019/2020, from 32.5% in the previous survey in 2018 (Moneim, 2020). This was heralded as good news, backed by IMF estimates emphasizing the fact that Egypt is one of the few countries with promising growth prospects, since, again according to the IMF, Egypt's GDP should rise to 5.7% in 2022 following a global post-pan-

demic economic recovery. However, at the same time, nearly a third of Egypt's population, which stands at over 100 million, live below the poverty line, the direct consequence of years of cuts in state subsidies and the general worsening of economic conditions due to the health emergency.

The reform programme, centred principally on rationalizing social expenditure, was not accompanied by adequate social and job sector reforms. Although the government had launched various social protection plans for low-income families, the Covid-19 pandemic forced it to step back from them in order to lessen heavy public debt, which in 2021 rose to 93% of GDP from 90% in 2020 (Gad, 2021), reducing government expenditures in fundamental sectors like healthcare and education and leading to a general worsening of living standards for much of the population.

Another serious problem the government faces is the high rate of unemployment (currently risen to 9.8% in 2021 and expected to be 9.4% in 2022), further aggravated by the negative economic impact of Covid-19. The tourism sector was badly hit, whose 2020 revenue plummeted to US\$ 4.4 billion from 13 billion the previous year, with growth prospects and a return to normalcy predicted only for 2024.

The non-alignment between public expenditure priorities and social needs is also quite apparent in the Egyptian government's drive for big infrastructure projects (such as building the New Administrative Capital 45 km from Cairo, which would cost some US\$ 58 billion) backed by companies owned by the military, whose economic clout is increasing all the time. In fact, the growing involvement in state projects of companies run directly by the armed forces – which enjoy many fiscal facilitations – has discouraged private investors, both national and foreign,

making access to public contracts by private civilian companies less and less competitive (Sayigh, 2020).

### Securitizing the Pandemic as a Tool for Social Control

Persisting in this difficult socio-economic context is the regime's constant veering towards authoritarian methods of tight control over society and repressing any criticism of the government, which is deemed a danger to the country's stability and security. Ten years after the outbreak of the so-called "Arab Spring," Egypt under President al-Sisi (elected in 2014 and for a second term in 2018) seems to have backslid into a situation of political stasis, economic impasse and stringent control over society. Ongoing, in fact, is a wave of repression of civil society activists, journalists and Islamist opposers, a situation that the pandemic has exacerbated (El Banna, 2020). In response to the spread of Covid-19, the al-Sisi regime chose to present the emergency as a national security risk rather than a health problem, quickly securitizing the pandemic itself. One example is the extension of the nationwide state of emergency for three months, approved again on 25 April 2021 for health and security reasons, which has been almost automatically repeated since 2017; and also the Parliament's approval in April 2020 of several emergency law amendments to address the pandemic that reinforce the powers of the President and security agencies. Months later, the latter measures appear to show the Egyptian government's intention to further strengthen state control over society, capitalizing on and instrumentalizing the restrictions imposed in the emergency stage.

### Egypt's Geopolitical Strategy: Ambitions and Risks for the al-Sisi Regime

In foreign policy, Egypt is committed to redesigning its geopolitical aspirations to recoup its historic role as a strategic pivot in the Middle East, re-launching the country's image among regional competitors and bolstering its own domestic legitimacy, undermined by the authoritarian policies the regime pursues. With regard to its lines of strategic intervention, Cai-

The growing involvement in state projects of companies run directly by the armed forces, has discouraged private investors, both national and foreign

ro seems to be heavily involved in three issues of great geopolitical importance for the country: the Libyan question; the conflict with Ethiopia over the GERD (Grand Ethiopian Renaissance Dam); and the recent crisis in Gaza.

The Libyan Crisis and National Interests

For Egypt, Libya is an important element in the defence of its own interests on the great geo-economic chessboard of the eastern Mediterranean, and in its national security, due to the possible penetration of jihadist groups from the porous border with Cyrenaica.

The failure of the siege of Tripoli (2019-2020) by General Khalifa Hafter, chief of the eastern-based Libyan National Army (LNA), forced Cairo to reduce its support for the general and opt for re-launching the diplomatic path, thereby appearing as the actor most seeking compromise among the Libyan general's backers.

This is one reason the Egyptian government supported the ceasefire signed in Geneva on 23 October 2020, as well as the new Libyan executive authority led by Prime Minister Abdel Hamid Dbeibah, as shown by the signing of several memorandums of understanding in fundamental sectors during the Egyptian Prime Minister's visit to the Libyan capital in April 2021, aimed at strengthening bilateral cooperation between the two countries.

With these moves, Egypt has clearly shown the strategic pivots of its political action in the Libyan context and at the regional level: to cautiously distance itself from Saudi and Emirati strategy and thus achieve a more independent and peace-facilitating role in the Libyan dossier, and, at the same time, to show greater moderation on the international level thus avoiding possible conflicts with the new US Administration. With regard to Turkey, another competitor extremely active in Libya, we are now seeing a sort of appeasement underway between the two

regional actors and a return to unofficial diplomatic dialogue between Cairo and Ankara that could potentially lead to new scenarios on the regional and international levels (Bakir, 2021). The high-level bilateral talks held in Cairo on 5-6 May 2021 laid the groundwork for defining the main areas of cooperation for the near future, primarily Libva and the need to achieve stability in the eastern Mediterranean. Despite the elements in favour of a possible "Grand Bargain" between the two countries, Egypt continues to insist on the need for Turkish forces and affiliated mercenaries to leave the country (there are thousands of Turkey-sponsored Syrian mercenaries in Libya, although the number cannot be accurately assessed). Furthermore, Egypt will not accept the creation of an Islamic-oriented unity government in Libya closely tied to Turkey, since Cairo has long been involved in battling (not just internally) political Islam and the Muslim Brotherhood, which Ankara actively supports. These conditions make reaching an agreement hard, although, if acting in tandem, Cairo and Ankara could help in the search for a political solution in an extremely fragile Libya, which no other regional or European actors have been able to do (Melcangi, 2021).

If acting in tandem, Cairo and Ankara could help in the search for a political solution in an extremely fragile Libya, which no other regional or European actors have been able to do

The "GERD Affair": A Still-worrisome Dispute

The dispute over the GERD is a strategic issue for Egypt's national interests, tied directly to the use of Nile River water, on which 90% of the country's potable water supply depends. This issue is the reason for the country's deteriorating relations with Ethiopia. In fact, Ethiopia's new hydroelectric project would quickly fill the dam, drastically reducing the flow of Blue Nile water to Egypt. The Egyptian government has long demanded third-party mediation that could compensate for Cairo's lack of direct in-

fluence over the Addis Ababa government, which, for its part, has constantly refused such external interference (Kaldas, 2021). Egypt has re-launched its proposal for an internationally-mediated plan to manage the river's water, even hoping to get the United Nations Security Council involved.

Cairo is well aware that any interruption of the Nile's water flow could have grave repercussions economically and socially in terms of water supply, farming and food production and the industrial and energy output of the countries downstream. Moreover, Egypt is also well aware that entering a military conflict at this stage would be imprudent, hence the large-scale diplomatic campaign it has launched to put pressure on Ethiopia. The initial achievement of this tactic has been to ensure support from the United States and from Sudan, the latter equally harmed by the GERD project and willing to strengthen collaboration with Egypt. However, the continued failure of negotiations mediated by the United States, the World Bank and the African Union have only heightened the Egyptian President's fears. Failure in what Cairo considers an issue of vital national interest could be the most significant foreign policy setback since al-Sisi came to power.

Egyptian Mediation in the Gaza Crisis (2021): al-Sisi's Diplomatic Success

During the May 2021 crisis in Gaza, Egypt further strengthened its regional clout by brokering a difficult ceasefire between Israel and Hamas. On the international level, acting as one of the few countries in the region that engages with both Israel and Hamas allowed al-Sisi to achieve a fundamental diplomatic victory and acquire regional prestige. This was especially the case amidst the embarrassed hesitation of many Arab countries to condemn Israel - the UAE and Bahrain at the forefront of this, which had both normalized their relations with Tel Aviv in 2020 with the Abraham Accords. But most importantly, Egypt's mediation helped burnish Cairo's credentials with the United States under Biden, with public praise for al-Sisi's diplomatic efforts (Najjar, 2021). On the domestic level, al-Sisi scored another success as well, presenting himself as a peacemaker and supporter of the Palestinian cause and also pledging an active role in the post-conflict stage and promising US\$ 500 million to rebuild Gaza. This means an investment for the Egyptian government not only in terms of its political influence on an international level, but also with Hamas. In fact, although Egypt continues to consider the Islamist organization as a national security threat – especially due to the risk of terrorist infiltrations from the Gaza/Sinai Peninsula border – al-Sisi is looking for a new engagement with Hamas, which recently distanced itself from the Muslim Brotherhood. These conditions could make Egypt a decisive actor on the regional and international levels and finally allow the *ra'is* to strengthen popular support at a delicate time for the regime, not just socially but also, and above all, economically.

#### References

- BAKIR, Ali. "Turkey-Egypt relations: What's behind their new diplomatic push?" *Middle East Eye*, 12 March 2021. www.middleeasteye.net/opinion/turkey-egypt-relations-new-diplomatic-push-what-behind.
- EL BANNA, Sanaa. "Egypt's Securitized Approach to the COVID-19 Pandemic." Al Sharq Strategic Research, 16 July 2020. https://research.sharq forum.org/2020/07/16/egypts-securitized-approach-to-the-covid-19-pandemic/.
- GAD, Mohamed. "Egypt: The Pandemic Experience in a Time of Reform." The Middle East Institute,

- 30 March 2021. www.mei.edu/publications/egypt-pandemic-experience-time-reform.
- KALDAS, Timothy. "Egypt's Post-Uprising Foreign Policy." In: Robert Springborg et al., eds., Routledge Handbook on Contemporary Egypt. London: Routledge, 2021, pp. 146-160.
- MELCANGI, Alessia. "Egypt recalibrated its strategy in Libya because of Turkey." *Atlantic Council*, 1 June 2021. www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/mena source/egypt-recalibrated-its-strategy-in-libya-because-of-turkey/.
- MONEIM, Doaa A. "Egypt's poverty rate declines to 29.7%: CAPMAS." *Al-Ahram Online*, 3 December 2020. https://english.ahram.org.eg/News Content/3/12/396107/Business/Economy/Egypt%E2%80%99s-poverty-rate-declines-to--CAPMAS.aspx.
- Najjar, Farah. "Egypt used Gaza ceasefire to 'improve its standing in Washington." *Al-Jazeera*, 3 June 2021. www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/6/3/egypt-used-gaza-ceasefire-to-improve-its-standing-in-washington.
- REUTERS. "IMF Board Approves \$5.2 Billion, 12-Month Loan Program for Egypt." 27 June 2020. www.reuters.com/article/us-egypt-economy-imf-idUSKBN23Y01V.
- SAYIGH, Yezid. "The Implications of Egypt's Military Economy." Carnegie Middle East Center, 26 October 2020. https://carnegie-mec.org/2020/10/26/implications-of-egypt-s-military-economy-pub-83032.